


Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 18 July 2017 at 7.00pm in The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion


Councillors Present
			
I Harvey			Mrs L Skeites
J Lang (Chairman)		P Wilkins			
M Rowse			R Willey			
Mrs C Rule		
					
Clerk – Mrs S Folds	
	
Six members of the public were present.

The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures.  

1. 	Public Session

Mrs Sue Ormond had written a letter to the Parish Council outlining her concerns regarding the proposed replacement roof on the WI Hall in Nansmellyon Road, particularly with respect to the health and safety aspects of removing the current asbestos material.  The Clerk advised Mrs Ormond that replacement of the roof required planning permission, and therefore building regulations which would monitor the removal of the asbestos from the building.  The Parish Council had previously agreed to give a donation to fund the proposed improvements to the only remaining village hall.

Mrs Ormond also advised the meeting that Mullion In Bloom (MIB) had been awarded the Green Flag for the Mullion Garden.  The Parish Council were delighted that their efforts had been recognised yet again – many congratulations to all.  MIB had also agreed to cut back the overgrowth from the Churchyard onto the road opposite the Old Inn for a one off.  It was the responsibility of the Church to maintain the boundary hedges.

One member of the public left the meeting.                                       

2.	Absence

Councillors Mrs H Angel, D German and D Williams submitted their apologies.  Councillor Mrs H Angel was undertaking New Councillor Trainer.

3.	Minutes

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs C Rule, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 16 May 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.

4.	Declarations of Interest

None.



5.	Planning

PA17/05703 - Mrs R Lawrence - Bos Vean, Predannack - Erection of conservatory to the rear 

No comments had been received from the public in respect of this application.

It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/05728- Mr & Mrs Carkeet - Tree Tops, Polurrian Road - Loft conversion through raising of ridge, rear first floor terrace and associated works 

No comments had been received from the public in respect of this application.  The Planning Officer had visited the site and provided the Clerk with photos to show that there were no overlooking issues in relation to the application.  Councillors felt that the proposal was for a very large extension, although neighbours had not raised any concerns.

It was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support the application.  Two Councillors abstained from the vote.

PA17/05789 – Mr A Rudd – Wychwood, Angrouse Lane – Replace car port with living room extension, remove rear conservatory and provide rear patio deck area

No comments had been received from the public in respect of this application.

Councillor R Willey stated that he would have preferred to have seen the bungalows retained in their original form, but that it was too late for that to be upheld now.

It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/05896 – Arqiva Ltd and CTIL – Telephone Exchange, Lender Lane – Prior notification of proposed installation of 15m communications pole, ground based apparatus and ancillary development

Residents attended the meeting and raised concerns over the location of the communications pole.  It was felt that positioning the pole in the BT exchange would enable the pole to be seen from almost everywhere in the village.  This particular area of Mullion was visited by people entering and exiting the village and was a pretty part of the village, with the Grade II Listed 'Old Inn' being located just in front of the proposed location.  All of Mullion lay within the AONB, and it was felt that this pole could be better located on an existing large structure, such as the fire tower on neighbouring land. 

The Parish Council had been contacted by Arqiva during the pre application process and had requested a public meeting where  residents could ask questions of  the experts.  The Planning Officer also recommended in his report that a public meeting should be held.  The Council respectfully asks Arqiva arranges to hold this meeting prior to any decision being made by Cornwall Council.  It was thought that an increase in mobile usage, and 4G coverage in particular, had prompted the resubmission of a planning application following negative comments 9-10 years ago.

It was proposed, seconded and RESOLVED not to support the application due to the location of the pole being in such a prominent part of the village and because no public meeting had yet been held, following requests from the Parish Council and Planning Officer.  Alternative locations for the pole should be explored before this application is decided.  One Councillor abstained from the vote.

PA17/06079 – Gweal An Drae, Polurrian Road – Certificate of lawfulness for existing use of the property as a single dwelling house.  Previous use as a guest house ceased in 2000 – Mr P Hobday

No comments had been received from the public in respect of this application.

It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support the application.

The Chairman read the following decision notices received from Cornwall Council:-

PA17/04399- Penpol Chy, Trewoon Road - Proposed extension, internal alterations and replacement garage - Approved 

PA17/03849 - Mr & Mrs J Foster – Tolverne, Nansmellyon Road - Proposed Replacement Dwelling (Amended design to PA16/09647) – Approved

PA17/01160 - Mr & Mrs J Mather - Laflouder Thatch, Laflouder Lane - Retrospective Planning Consent for the Replacement and Extension of Timber Fence – Refused.  It was thought that an Appeal would be submitted in the near future.

6.	Report from Cornwall County Councillor Mrs C Rule 

Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule advised the meeting of the launch of the Rough Sleeper Reduction Strategy.  There were 99 recorded Rough Sleepers in November 2016 (the highest number in the UK) which had been reduced to 82 by May 2017.

Councillor Mrs C Rule had attended the Local Government Conference in Birmingham and was excited to learn of the Infrastructure Bid launched by Central Government.

She had been re-elected as the Chair to the Community Network Panel.  The next meeting would be held on 4 October at 6pm.  The location would be announced in due course, it was hoped that the locations could be moved around the Network Area.  Edwina Hannaford had been appointed at the Portfolio Holder with responsibility for Localism and she was hoping to review the CNP’s with a view to giving them more power.  Each member of the Leadership Team at Cornwall Council would also be taking responsibility for an individual CNP.

7.	Chairman and Clerks Comments 

The CNP meeting had been attended by Councillor M Rowse, the Chairman and the Clerk.  They advised the meeting that representatives from Health, the Police and Neighbourhood Planning gave reports.  The minutes would be circulated in due course.

The Clerk reminded Councillors of the invitation to view the new houses at Parc En Venton at 12.30 on Friday 21 July 2017.

The Chairman advised the meeting that a Team from Countryfile Diaries had been filming in the Harbour regarding the effects of Climate Change.  Neither the Parish Council nor Cornwall Council had been made aware of this, although local individuals and the National Trust had been interviewed.  It was thought that the episode would be screened in August.

The National Trust Ranger had advised the Clerk that TMS were on site at the Harbour to undertake annual maintenance to the piers.

The Clerk was asked to re-circulate the Police Alert system email.

8.	Public Rights of Way

Concern was raised over the size of the chippings used on the new surface on Bridleway 19, Chypons Road to Priske Farm.  It was thought that the chippings were too big.

While it had been agreed not to undertake the second cut of the PRoW’s as it was too early in the year, some paths had received attention due to being impassable in places.

A diversion on Footpath 15, Meres Valley to Angrouse Lane had been created to avoid a wet patch of ground.  Councillors L Skeites and M Rowse would monitor the situation.

Bridleway 4, Garro Lane, had been reopened following a temporary fix to the path to enable pedestrians and horses to continue using it over the summer months.  The Parish Council would monitor the situation.

9.	Public Open Spaces 

The outdoor gym equipment had been replaced at the expense of the manufacturer.  It was hoped that the new equipment would not rust in the same way as the previous set.  The zip wire had been fully refurbished and was now in an excellent condition.  The trapeze bars on the climbing frame needed repairing, and this would be done in the near future, along with the swing bearings.  Hopefully they would then be less squeaky.  

Councillor I Harvey mentioned the recent accidents on roundabouts in playgrounds.  He had sought advice from RoSPA, who had marked the piece of equipment as low risk.  It was noted that every piece of equipment had a certain amount of risk.

Councillor R Willey suggested that a new piece of play equipment should be installed in the park to use some of the outstanding Amenity Money.  This would be placed on the August agenda for further discussion and the Clerk would order up to date brochures.

Councillor Mrs L Skeites stated that the Cemetery gates were much improved following their refurbishment.

10. 	Highways 

Two abandoned vehicles left in Tremenhee Car Park had been reported to Cornwall Council for removal.

A resident at Mullion Cove had been placing bollards across the road to stop vehicles driving down to the Harbour and turning.  This was not permitted and should be reported to the Highways Department if it continued.

Road signs at Biddicks’ corner needed to be clearer to stop vehicles progressing the wrong way up the one way system towards Spar from the Mounts Bay end.  

Concern was raised over parking outside of Mullion Gallery on Nansmellyon Road.  Vehicles were being left on the pavement forcing pedestrians onto the road.  It was suggested that a white line should be placed along the hardstanding to identify the pavement boundary.

The Clerk would contact the Highways Safety Officer in respect of both items.

11.	Electoral Review of Cornwall

The Local Government Boundary Commission for England was undertaking an Electoral Review for Cornwall.  It will decide the total number of councillors, the boundaries of all divisions and their names.  Everyone was welcome to comment on the proposed number of councillors (87) at this stage, however  Cornwall Council had undertaken its own review and felt that 99 would be more appropriate.

It was recognised that Cornwall had already undergone massive changes in their elected representation over the last few years following the abolishing of District Councils and the creation of a Unitary Authority.  Concern was raised over the representation that only 87 Councillors could provide to the people of Cornwall.  Geographically, rural areas such as the Lizard Peninsula would be much more difficult to serve than a ward in Truro, for example.  Existing Councillors were already full time.

After discussion, it was agreed by six votes, to send a letter to the Boundary Commission in support of the proposal for 99 Councillors.

12.	To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding

No requests had been received.

13.	Finance and Accounts

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs C Rule, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.

14.	Other correspondence received

None.


The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.
	

	

Signed: ……………………………………..		Dated: ……………………..
[bookmark: _GoBack]		Chairman
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